MAYOR JEFFERY SCHIELKE Council Chairman



Open Council Vice-Chairman



KANE KENDALL COUNCIL OF MAYORS

41W011 Burlington Road St. Charles, Illinois 60175 (630) 584-1170 THOMAS B. RICKERT
Executive Director
JENNIFER BECKER
Council Director

Kane Kendall Council of Mayors

May 11, 2017 9:30 a.m.
Batavia City Hall, Council Chambers
Meeting Minutes

Members in attendance:

Jeffery Schielke Chairman, Mayor City of Batavia **Todd Hoppenstedt Director of Public Works** Village of Montgomery **Bob Hausler** City of Plano Mayor Chris Lirot Road & Bridge Engineer City of Aurora Rick Olson Mayor City of Sandwich **Brian Schiber** City Engineer City of Geneva Carl Schoedel **County Engineer** Kane County

John SkillmanVillage PresidentVillage of CarpentersvilleTony SpecialeDirector of Public WorksVillage of Sugar GroveKaren YoungAssistant Director Public Works –City of St. Charles

Engineering

Others in attendance:

Dave AndersonFormer PresidentVillage of ElburnRahat BariCity EngineerCity of Batavia

Jennifer Becker Council Director Kane Kendall Council of Mayors

Ryan Bigbie Intern Kane County

Steve Bosco Village Administrator Village of North Aurora

Kama Dobbs Senior Program Analyst CMAP

Jackie Forbes Planning Liaison Kane Kendall Council of Mayors

John Fortman Vice President Transystems

John Laskowski Public Works Director Village of North Aurora

Ryan Lindenmuer

Tom MagolanProgramming EngineerIDOT District 3Amy McSwaneTreasurerHLR Engineering

Tom Rickert Director Kane/Kendall Council of Mayors

Brad Sanderson Vice President EEI/City of Yorkville

Demetri Skoufis Community and Legislative Affairs Metra
Marilin Solomon Field Engineer IDOT D

Marilin SolomonField EngineerIDOT District 1Tim SjogrenSenior Transportation EngineerKimley-Horn

Ed Szydlowski Engineering Manager Village of Carpentersville

Mike SullivanArea ProgrammerIDOTTom TalsmaVice PresidentEEI

I. Opening of Meeting

Chairman Jeffery Schielke called the meeting to order at 9:37 a.m. All attendees introduced themselves.

II. Approval of the Meeting Minutes

A motion was made by Carl Schoedel to approve the November 29, 2016 meeting minutes. The motion was seconded by Todd Hoppenstedt and passed unanimously.

III. Action Items

A. Approval of FFY17-FFY21 STP Program

Tony Speciale, Transportation Policy Committee Chair, asked Council Director Jennifer Becker to review the FFY17-FFY21 STP Program memo in the packet. Tony Speciale made a motion to approve the FFY17-FFY21 STP Program. The motion was seconded by Carl Schoedel and passed unanimously.

B. Approval of FY18 Regional Planning Liaison services

Jennifer Becker explained that the contract for Regional Planning Liaison services is approved annually and the positions are funded using Unified Work Program (UWP) funding. The funding comes to us through CMAP as part of the Council of Mayors program. Chairman Schielke discussed the planning liaison program and how there is money distributed by the Council and it is worthwhile to be an active member. Tony Speciale made a motion to approve the agreement and Mayor Bob Hausler seconded. The agreement passed unanimously.

IV. General Business

A. Director's Report

Council Director Jennifer Becker gave the Director's report

Grant Opportunities

IDOT has announced a call for Highway Safety Improvement Program (HSIP) projects for FY 2019. The anticipated funding level is approximately \$35 million which includes \$20 million in unobligated funds from the last call. Council staff encourages all municipalities to submit applications for this call. Applications are due by Friday, June 2nd and you can read the IDOT circular letter for more information: http://bit.ly/2q7u69U

CMAP and RTA have opened their Local Technical Assistance (LTA) and Community Planning program call for projects on May 5th and applications are due on Thursday, June 29th. The RTA Community Planning program has expanded the available project types for funding:

- Expanded Criteria for TOD Plan Updates
- •TOD Zoning Code for Transit Corridors
- Developer Panels for Transit Corridors
- •Transit Neighborhood Mobility Plans
- Special Funding Districts

Visit the CMAP Local Technical Assistance page to see more information and access the application http://www.cmap.illinois.gov/programs-and-resources/lta

2017-2018 Kane and Northern Kendall County Bike and Highway Maps

The updated 2017-2018 Kane County Highway and Kane & Northern Kendall Counties Bicycle Maps will be available soon. Kane County Division of Transportation and Kane Kendall Council of Mayors provides the maps for free and encourages all of our partners to display and distribute them in their offices. Contact Council staff with any questions: planningstaff@co.kane.il.us.

Transport Chicago Conference

Mark your calendars for the next Transport Chicago conference on Friday, June 9th at the Holiday Inn Chicago Mart Plaza, 350 West Wolf Point Plaza, Chicago. The Conference explores a broad range of transportation modes and issues and includes breakout learning sessions where attendees can learn about the latest trends, research, and emerging technology in the transportation field. This event regularly attracts over 300 academics and professionals from the Chicago region and beyond, offering an excellent opportunity for the transportation community to make connections and share experiences. Visit http://www.transportchicago.org/registration-2017.html

CMAP News

Alternative Futures Forum Series:

From April through August 2017, CMAP will highlight five "alternative futures," each with a distinct set of factors that could significantly shape our region for decades to come. CMAP and its partners will host monthly ON TO 2050 Alternative Futures Forums, inviting people to imagine the challenges and opportunities of these trends. On June 22nd, the topic is "Harnessing Technology for Future Mobility" and will be held from 9:00 a.m. - 10:30 a.m. at IIT Chicago. Registration information is coming soon.

Walkable Communities Survey:

CMAP has launched the next survey as part of the Alternative Futures assessment process for ON TO 2050. A different topic is featured each month and the future for May is Walkable Communities. Please take a

few minutes to take the survey at https://walkable.metroquest.com/ and visit the CMAP Walkable Communities website to watch a video and read the accompanying memo. http://www.cmap.illinois.gov/onto2050/futures/communities.

ON TO 2050 Kiosks:

Weigh in on the five ON TO 2050 Alternative Futures with one of the CMAP iPad kiosks at public locations across the region. Each has five engaging apps for users to learn about and comment on a future with Changed Climate, Walkable Communities, Innovative Transportation, Constrained Resources, or Transformed Economy. In Kane County, the kiosks are located at the Kane County Government Center building at 719 S. Batavia Avenue, Geneva, and Waubonsee Community College, Sugar Grove campus. In Kendall County, the kiosks are located at the Kendall County Health Department, 811 John Street, Yorkville and Village of Oswego village hall at 100 Parkers Mill. Click on the link for a map of current locations, as the kiosks will move around this summer. http://www.cmap.illinois.gov/onto2050/futures/kiosks

Census Workshop - Poverty Data:

CMAP will present its final U.S. Census workshop for the year, featuring poverty data, on Wednesday, May 17, from 10:00 to 11:30 a.m., at CMAP offices. A limited number of laptops will be available and preregistration is required. Contact Jon Hallas (jhallas@cmap.illinois.gov or 312-386-8764) to RSVP or for more information.

Save the Date

The next KKCOM Transportation Policy Committee Meeting will be held on Thursday, July 20th at 12:30 p.m. in the Kane County Government Center Auditorium in Geneva.

B. Council of Mayors Executive Committee Report

Chairman Schielke provided the update. The Council of Mayors Executive Committee met on January 10th, where the committee approved the FY2018 Unified Work Program (UWP) request to fund the regional planning liaison program and \$11.8M in advanced funding for seven projects in the region. CMAP Executive Director Joe Szabo had a discussion with the committee about the need to update the agreement between the Councils and the City of Chicago for programming STP funding. Mayor Schielke announced the Vice Chairman opening on the Council. He is not a voting member of the COM Executive Committee and therefore the Vice Chairman position is important for our Council. There are 4-6 meetings a year downtown at the CMAP office. A special meeting will be held to select a Vice Chairman.

C. Surface Transportation Program Update

Marilin Solomon, Field Engineer with IDOT District 1, reported on the status of the STP and CMAQ programs. She discussed the update to the Bureau of Local Roads Manual which is progress. Chapters 5, 21, and 44 are being updated now. Marilin requested that kickoff meetings be scheduled through the planning liaisons and an updated PPI be submitted prior to the meeting unless the sponsor is waiting on funds.

D. CMAP Staff Report

Kama Dobbs, CMAP Senior Program Analyst, updated the committee on the CMAQ and STP status. All Councils obligated \$54M of the regions allotment with KKCOM obligating \$9M. CMAQ spent about a third of what is programmed. CMAP received 105 applications for the CMAQ call for projects held earlier this year. The staff recommended program of projects will be released in July and approved in October. A special conformity analysis was released for the I-290 future project and comments are due by Tuesday, May 30. The City of Chicago is now accepting applications for Drive Clean Fast Charging projects. The projects must take place in Cook, DuPage, Kane, Lake, McHenry, or Will counties. Applications are due July 31st. A 2018 ITEP call for projects will open on October 2nd and are due December 1st.

Both the U.S. House of Representatives and the Senate have approved a repeal of the U.S. DOT rule on "MPO Coordination and Planning Area Reform" and is awaiting the President's signature. A state bill requiring live streaming of CMAP Board meetings was in hearings yesterday. This is a recommendation to change the effective date from "immediately" to the end of the year. Registration is open for the next Alternative Futures forum, "Harnessing Technology for Future Mobility" on Thursday June 22nd from 9:00-10:30 a.m.

CMAP is starting on a project to develop a multi-jurisdictional vision to guide future capital investments, coordinate transportation operations, and recommend policy and management strategies for the existing expressway system in northeast Illinois. Transit, freight, community impacts, and revenue will all be key aspects of the vision. CMAP has released a new ON TO 2050 strategy paper, "Tax Policy and Land use Trends" which analyzes the interdependence of local tax revenues and types of development that

municipalities pursue. The application deadline for the Future Leaders in Planning (FLIP) program for high school students has been extended through June.

Chairman Schielke discussed the history of NIPC and CATS and how CMAP is not a political organization. He expanded on the STP funding allocation meetings being held now. There is a large unobligated balance that needs to be spent. Some projects are awarded funding but languish, sometimes because the local agencies cannot come up with the local match. FHWA is reviewing how the funding is allocated.

E. Transportation Improvement Program Update

IDOT Program Report: Mike Sullivan, IDOT D1 Area Programmer, reviewed the summary sheet for the IDOT projects report. He indicated new information is in bold.

Tom Magolan, IDOT D3 Program Engineer, gave the update for District 3. He announced the June letting is coming up. Two major projects are sections of Route 47 from Grundy County north which should be finished in the summer. Also a project on Route 34 in Yorkville should be done next summer. IDOT will release the MYP any day and there will be bridge funding announced with it. Safe Routes to School may have a call later this year and a call for ITEP projects is coming soon.

Illinois State Toll Highway Authority Report: Vicky Czuprynski was unable to attend.

RTA Report: Andy Plummer was unable to attend and Jackie Forbes provided the RTA update. She gave an overview of the RTA Regional Transit Strategic Plan explaining what it is, why it is important, and how the RTA is working on it. The process started in 2016 and throughout 2017 RTA staff will be sharing results and asking for input on priorities and strategies. The draft Regional Transit Strategic Plan will be available for public comment in fall of 2017 and adopted by the RTA Board in 2018. She reviewed specifics of the RTA 2017 Budget and reminded everyone that the RTA is a partner in the Local Technical Assistance program and the call for projects is open now. There are new project types identified by the RTA and a symposium is scheduled for Tuesday May 16th and a virtual information session on Thursday May 18th. Applications will be reviewed in July and August with a public comment period open in September. The program of projects will be finalized in October.

Finally, she reviewed the Transit Performance Measures 2015 Regional Peer Review which compares how the transit system performs relative to the ten largest systems in the U.S. The RTA region ranked in the top half of all but two measures and stands out as having the lowest operating cost per passenger mile and highest number of miles between major mechanical failures. The RTA did not rank well in addressing its capital funding needs where it is spending 60% less per resident than the New York are in transit infrastructure.

Mayor Schielke reminded everyone that Kendall and DeKalb Counties are not a part of the RTA and it is important the Counties hear the RTA and Service Board updates. An example is hearing about the bus on shoulder program providing facilities to get to O'Hare. They need to bring people to the RTA service area. They are still using the 1976 boundaries.

Metra Report: Demetri Skoufis, Community and Legislative Affairs, congratulated the newly elected mayors and explained his role at Metra. He reviewed the 2016 ridership information. It was down 1.5% from the prior year and there were 80.4M passenger trips. The lower ridership is attributed to the fare increase and lower gas prices. 23.7% of tickets sales were on Ventra in 2016. The usage was higher in December.

For performance, trains were on-time 95.1%, which met the Metra goal of 95%, and have been on-time for the past 25 months. He reviewed the third track project on the UP West line and the Z100 Bridge on the Milwaukee District West line. Metra continues to plan for modernizing its fleet and will expand the facility where cars are rehabilitated so they can increase the number completed. Regarding the BNSF extension into Kendall County, they have to consider right of way, infrastructure improvements and environmental considerations. The environmental visits cannot be started until the other tasks are complete. They hope to start working on this project this summer. Finally, Don Orseno is retiring and Metra is conducting a national search for a successor.

Pace Report: Martin Sandoval, Community Relations Representative, handed out a folder with information on Pace. He explained they assist with design at the development level, business relocation and help major businesses like Amazon and Motorola with employee origin mapping. He also discussed the van pool and rideshare programs. Mayor Schielke mentioned that he serves on the Pace board and there are many routes that use the I-55 bus on shoulder lanes and they are coming soon to I-90.

Kane County Report: Carl Schoedel, Kane County DOT Engineer, updated everyone on the Longmeadow Parkway project. Currently, he is working on a national task force where they are discussing how to make federal projects work better.

Kane/Kendall County Council of Mayors Full Council Meeting Minutes May 11, 2017 Page 5

V. Other Business / Announcements

- A. Jackie Forbes reviewed the new STP methodology with the committee, informing them it was adopted by the Transportation Policy Committee earlier in the year. She went over highlights of the new version.
- B. Mayor Schielke thanked Daryl Devick, Ed Ritter, and Dave Anderson for their service to the Council.

VI. Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Council will be in July 2017.

VII. Adjournment

A motion was made to adjourn by Carl Schoedel and seconded by Bob Hausler. The meeting was adjourned by unanimous consent at 11:05 AM.

MAYOR JEFFERY SCHIELKE Council Chairman



PRESIDENT JOHN SKILLMAN

Council Vice-Chairman



KANE KENDALL COUNCIL OF MAYORS

41W011 Burlington Road St. Charles, Illinois 60175 (630) 584-1170 THOMAS B. RICKERT
Executive Director
JENNIFER BECKER
Council Director

Kane Kendall Council of Mayors

July 13, 2017 9:00 a.m.
Batavia City Hall, Council Chambers
Meeting Minutes

Members in attendance:

Jeffery Schielke Chairman, Mayor City of Batavia Fran Klaas **County Engineer Kendall County** President Village of North Aurora Dale Berman Jennifer Hughes Director of Public Works & City Engineer Village of Oswego Rick Olson Mayor City of Sandwich **Brian Schiber** City Engineer City of Geneva Carl Schoedel **County Engineer** Kane County John Skillman Village President Village of Carpentersville

Tony Speciale Director of Public Works Village of Sugar Grove
Chris Lirot County Engineer City of Aurora
Karen Young Assistant Director Public Works – City of St. Charles

Engineering

Chuck Nelson Deputy Mayor City of Aurora

Others in attendance:

Scott Gryder Chairman **Kendall County Board** Ryan Bigbie Planning Liaison Kane Kendall Council of Mayors Jennifer Becker **Council Director** Kane Kendall Council of Mayors Tom Rickert **Executive Director** Kane Kendall Council of Mayors Kama Dobbs Senior Program Analyst **CMAP** IDOT Tom Magolan **Program Engineer** Demetri Skoufis Community & Legislative Affairs Metra

Tom Magolan Program Engineer IDOT

Demetri Skoufis Community & Legislative Affairs Metra

Marilin Solomon Field Engineer IDOT

Mike Sullivan Area Programmer IDOT

Scott Marquanot Project Manager HR Green

Brian Fairwood Principal Transystems

Jim Bibby Principal Rempe-Sharpe

Amy McSwane Treasurer HLR

Jarrod CebulskiDirector of TransportationPatrick EngineeringEd SzydlowskiEngineering ManagerVillage of Carpentersville

Andrea Podraza Assistant City Engineer City of Batavia
Dave Waden Senior Planner City of Elgin

I. Opening of Meeting

Chairman Jeffery Schielke called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. All attendees introduced themselves.

II. Approval of the Meeting Minutes

A motion was made by Carl Schoedel to approve the May 11, 2017 meeting minutes. The motion was seconded by Dale Berman and passed unanimously.

III. Action Items

A. Approval of Vice-Chairman

A motion was made by Carl Schoedel to approve President John Skillman as the new Vice-Chairman. The motion was seconded by Mayor Olson and passed unanimously.

IV. General Business

A. Director's Report

Council Director Jennifer Becker gave the Director's report.

New Planning Liaison - Ryan Bigbie

We have a new Regional Planning Liaison, Ryan Bigbie. Ryan recently graduated from Elmhurst College and started with us on June 12th. He is also serving as the Bicycle and Pedestrian Coordinator and will be working on the Fox River Trail Signage project along with the other PL duties.

2017-2018 Kane and Northern Kendall County Bike and Highway Maps

The updated 2017-2018 Kane County Highway and Kane & Northern Kendall Counties Bicycle Maps are in! Copies are available at the registration table today. You can find electronic versions on the KDOT website: http://www.co.kane.il.us/dot/ and KKCOM website: http://www.kkcom.org/. Printed maps are available for pickup at the KDOT office, 41W011 Burlington Rd., St. Charles, Building A from 8:00 am – 4:00 pm. Order forms for maps are available on the KKCOM website here: http://www.kkcom.org/BikePedInfo.aspx. Contact Ryan Bigbie with any questions at bigbieryan@co.kane.il.us.

Early Notice - ITEP Call for Projects

The next Illinois Transportation Enhancement Program (ITEP) call for projects is coming up on October 2nd. Applications will be accepted until December 1st. This program provides funding to improve aspects of the transportation experience by focusing on the environmental, historic, cultural, and aesthetic infrastructure while expanding travel options to users. KKCOM staff is available to assist any community or agency in developing or reviewing an application.

CMAP News

Draft ON TO 2050 Preview Report:

Please submit comments by Thursday, August 3rd, on the ON TO 2050 Draft Preview Report at https://goo.gl/na3ei2. This document describes likely ON TO 2050 recommendations organized by the three overarching principles of resilience, inclusive growth, and prioritized investment. CMAP will incorporate feedback and release the final version in October 2017. A draft of the full ON TO 2050 plan will be released for comment in June 2018, with adoption scheduled for October 2018.

Alternative Futures Forum Series:

From April through August 2017, CMAP is highlighting five "alternative futures," each with a distinct set of factors that could significantly shape our region for decades to come. Two forums are open for registration now:

- The Future of Economic Opportunity on Wednesday, July 19th from 4:00 5:30 at the Homewood-Flossmoor Auditorium in Homewood.
- Doing More with Less in 2050 on Tuesday, August 15th from 4:00 5:30 at the Libertyville Civic Center.

More information on each forum and a link to the registration page is available on the CMAP website at: http://www.cmap.illinois.gov/onto2050/forums

<u>Save the Date:</u> The next KKCOM Transportation Policy Committee Meeting will be held on Thursday, October 19th at 12:30 p.m. in the Kane County Government Center Auditorium in Geneva.

B. Council of Mayors Executive Committee Report

Chairman Jeffery Schielke provided the update report. The Council of Mayors Executive Committee met on May 23, 2017. The committee approved \$6,569,891 in advanced funding for 16 projects in three councils. IDOT provided a Local Roads update and information about the implementation of the Grant Accountability and Transparency Act (GATA).

Staff distributed the STP- Locally Programmed expenditure report noting the region has so far obligated \$67.6 million in federal fiscal year 2017.

An update about the progress of the STP working group was given followed by discussion and feedback from the committee.

Staff gave a presentation about the ongoing Local Technical Assistance (LTA) project in Franklin Park to illustrate how CMAP works with municipalities through LTA. Staff gave an update about the development of the ON TO 2050 Financial Plan for Transportation and introduced the Regional Expressway Vision project. The next meeting is scheduled for July 18, 2017

C. STP Allocation Working Group Update

Chairman Jeffery Schielke gave an overview on how the FHWA is mandating _____ to sub allocation. Nothing has been approved, although the group is working closely together to come to a consensus. Kama Dobbs was then asked for a summary of the draft proposal. The STP group has met and there is a draft proposal. Funds will now be allocated to a shared pool throughout the region. There is a performance based distribution as well as adding supplemental qualifications to the method. Active program management will be in place to make sure projects are continuing forward and making progress. CMAP staff came up with the idea for the regional pot of allocated funds. Chairman Jeffery Schielke said there were problems with other councils management — that they load projects on, don't have a match, then hold the money and do not spend down. FHWA had some issues with expenditures on the region.

D. Surface Transportation Program Update

Marilin Solomon gave the report. The FHWA coordination meeting took place on July 11. There was only one update which was the project in Sugar Grove, Bliss at 47. For local roads, Carmen has now moved to design at IDOT and Dave Herman will be taking over her projects for the time being.

E. Transportation Improvement Program Update

Metra Report: Demetri Skoufis, Community and Legislative Affairs, congratulated the newly elected mayors and explained his role at Metra. He reviewed the 2016 ridership information. It was down 1.5% from the prior year and there were 80.4M passenger trips. The lower ridership is attributed to the fare increase and lower gas prices. 23.7% of tickets sales were on Ventra in 2016. The usage was higher in December.

For performance, trains were on-time 96.1%, which met the Metra goal of 95%, and have been on-time for the past 26 months. The Route 59 Metra stop continues have the most riders with 5700 people per day. He reviewed the third track project on the UP West line and the Z100 Bridge on the Milwaukee District West line. Metra continues to plan for modernizing its fleet and will expand the facility where cars are rehabilitated so they can increase the number completed. Looking to get 302 new cars at a cost of \$700,000 each. Regarding the BNSF extension into Kendall County, they have to consider right of way, infrastructure improvements and environmental considerations. The environmental visits cannot be started until the other tasks are complete. Demetri also talked about the Safety Train Excursion which is happening Friday, July 14 from Union Station out to National Street in Elgin.

IDOT D3 Local Report:

<u>FY2022 Local Major Bridge Program funding</u> announcements were made with the release of the IDOT multiyear program on May 26, 2017. Letters to the local agencies will also be sent. FY2023 applications will be solicited in late July.

<u>FY2019 Local HSIP applications</u> were due on June 2, 2017. Applications have been reviewed by the central safety committee. Project announcements will be made at the end of July.

<u>Safe Routes to Schools Program</u> – The bureau of Safety Programs and engineering has indicated there will likely be another solicitation this year, but it will likely be later in the year.

<u>Illinois Transportation Enhancement Program</u> – The office of Planning & Programming has announced they will accept applications for ITEP projects again this fall. Project applications will be accepted October 2 through December 1. The program guidelines and application information will be updated on the ITEP website in the near future.

FY2019 Truck Access Route Program – Applications for the TARP will be solicited again in late July.

<u>Monthly Motor Fuel Tax</u> – The State of Illinois now has a budget in place. Monthly MFT distributions will continue as normal.

<u>Qualification Based Selection for Engineering and Professional Services.</u> —Chapter 5 of the BLRS Manual was updated and released on May 31, 2017. The new QBS requirements are in effect for engineering services using federal funds in excess of \$25,000.

Kane/Kendall County Council of Mayors Full Council Meeting Minutes July 13, 2017 Page 4

V. Other Business / Announcements

A. IDOT QBS Process

VI. Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Council is on call.

VII. Adjournment

A motion was made to adjourn by Carl Schoedel and seconded by Tony Speciale. The meeting was adjourned by unanimous consent at 9:47 AM.

MAYOR JEFFERY SCHIELKE Council Chairman



PRESIDENT JOHN SKILLMAN

Council Vice-Chairman



KANE KENDALL COUNCIL OF MAYORS

41W011 Burlington Road St. Charles, Illinois 60175 (630) 584-1170 THOMAS B. RICKERT
Executive Director
JENNIFER BECKER
Council Director

Kane Kendall Council of Mayors

November 28, 2017 9:30 a.m.
Batavia City Hall, Council Chambers
Meeting Minutes

Members in attendance:

Dale Berman President Village of North Aurora Phil Cotter Interim Director of Public Works Village of East Dundee **Bob Hausler** Mavor City of Plano Jennifer Hughes Director of Public Works & City Engineer Village of Oswego Fran Klaas **County Engineer Kendall County** Ron Rudd City Engineer City of Elgin Jeffery Schielke Chairman, Mayor City of Batavia Carl Schoedel **County Engineer** Kane County

John SkillmanVillage PresidentVillage of CarpentersvilleTony SpecialeDirector of Public WorksVillage of Sugar GroveIan WadeCapital Improvement Projects ManagerCity of AuroraKaren YoungAssistant Director Public Works –City of St. Charles

Engineering

Others in attendance:

Rahat Bari City Engineer City of Batavia

Jennifer BeckerCouncil DirectorKane Kendall Council of MayorsRyan BigbiePlanning LiaisonKane Kendall Council of Mayors

Jarrod Cebulski Transportation Manager Patrick Engineering

Akham Chaudhry Vice President HR Green
Kama Dobbs Senior Program Analyst CMAP

Jackie Forbes Senior Planning Liaison Kane Kendall Council of Mayors

Phil Kazimier Trotter & Associates

Ryan LindenmierConstruction EngineerIDOTTom MagolanProgramming EngineerIDOTAmy McSwaneTreasurerHLRAndy PlummerConsultantRTA

Tom Rickert Executive Director Kane Kendall Council of Mayors

Demetri Skoufis Community & Legislative Affairs Metra Marilin Solomon Field Engineer IDOT

D.A. Watson Principal Rempe-Sharpe

I. Opening of Meeting

Chairman Jeffery Schielke called the meeting to order at 9:35 a.m. All attendees introduced themselves.

II. Approval of the Meeting Minutes

A motion was made by President Dale Berman to approve the July 13, 2017 meeting minutes. The motion was seconded by Mayor Bob Hausler and passed unanimously.

III. Action Items

A. Approval of STP Program

A motion was made by Tony Speciale to approve the STP program for FFY 2018-2021. The motion was seconded by President Berman. Mayor Schielke discussed the new STP allocation procedure and how projects in the program now must be completed by 2020. He described the regional shared "pot of funding" and how

he is a part of the committee that worked on making the changes. Projects that ask for funding must be ready to go to construction. The motion passed unanimously.

IV. General Business

A. Director's Report

Council Director Jennifer Becker gave the Director's report.

Local Rail-Highway Crossing Safety Program Funding Opportunity

IDOT has announced a call for applications for the FY 2018 and 2019 Local Rail/Highway Grade Crossing Safety Program. The following safety improvements are eligible:

- Railroad warning devices for the roadway or pedestrian crossings
- Railroad circuitry
- Railroad crossing surface renewal only if the warning devices and/or circuitry are improved.
- Roadway approaches only if the warning devices and/or circuitry and improved and the existing profile grade does not meet IDOT/ICC requirements
- Crossing closure
- Other (signal interconnect, grade separation, or etc)

IDOT continues to place a stronger emphasis on crossing closure, warning device, and circuitry related projects as opposed to crossing surface and roadway approach projects. More information, including the full application see IDOT Circular Letter 2017-26.

REMINDER - ITEP Funding Deadline

Staff is reminding everyone that ITEP applications are due on Friday, December 1st.

Visit the IDOT ITEP website for more information.

CMAQ Funding Awardees

Congratulations to the following agencies for being selected for CMAQ/TAP-L funding:

City of Aurora

- East New York Street bike path \$428,680 TAP-L funding

Kane County Forest Preserve District

- Great Western Trail extension, \$680,034 in TAP-L funding

Kane County DOT

- Randall Road at Weld/Route 20, \$4,956,245 in CMAQ funding

A full list of projects awarded funding can be found here.

The next call for projects is anticipated in January 2019. Keep in mind that Phase 1 engineering must be complete before projects can apply for CMAQ funding, so think about which of your projects might be eligible and begin work on P1. The general CMAQ information page is available here.

CMAP Local Technical Assistance Awards

The CMAP board has approved 34 new projects to help local governments, nonprofits, and intergovernmental collaborators address issues at the intersections of transportation, land use, and quality of life. Congratulations to the following KKCOM communities for being selected:

Aurora, Algonquin, Elgin, McHenry, Naperville, South Elgin

Develop a regional bicycle and pedestrian program, for both recreational and commuter users. The program will primarily consist of strategies to expand Aurora's bike share program through the region.

Kane County

Kane County will create a Farmland Protection Research & Guidance plan that will examine the possibility of expanding revenue streams for the purpose of additional farmland protection and local food investment. The plan would look at appropriate areas for farmland protection, urban development, and local foods production. It will explicitly include investigation of Transfer of Development Rights, a technique that can advance both land preservation and reinvestment goals.

Montgomery

The Village of Montgomery will conduct a comprehensive Zoning Ordinance. The Village would like to pay particular attention to the Business and Manufacturing Districts Sections of the zoning ordinance. A form-based approach with a comprehensive land use matrix is desired in these areas.

Oswego, Montgomery, and Yorkville

Conduct a Joint Study of Governance Structure for a shared water treatment plant to guide the three communities to provide a sustainable future water supply which is efficient and cost effective. The study should explore issues such as structure, funding, schedule, decision-making process, dispute resolution and other issues that must be decided by intergovernmental agreement in order to make a joint facility work. **Sandwich**

Prepare a Planning Priorities Report to investigate issues that may be addressed in a future comprehensive plan.

CMAP News

CMAP Expressway Vision:

With support of the Illinois Department of Transportation and Illinois Tollway, CMAP is developing an Expressway Vision for northeastern Illinois, a draft of which will be available for public comment in April 2018.

The vision will be bold, multi-modal, and multi-jurisdictional, identifying strategies to address the most intractable congestion and provide game-changing mass transit options. It will also inform development of the ON TO 2050 plan, which -- unlike the vision -- must meet federal requirements regarding "fiscal constraint." A full presentation on this initiative is on the agenda for the January 2018 Transportation Policy Committee meeting.

ON TO 2050 Plan Preview:

In recent months, residents of the seven counties and 284 municipalities weighed in about how the metropolitan Chicago region could -- or should -- change in decades to come. Along with extensive research and analysis, that broad engagement period helped to inform a new ON TO 2050 Plan Preview report. Organized according to the overarching principles of Resilience, Inclusive Growth, and Prioritized Investment, it describes anticipated plan recommendations across CMAP's core areas of regional economy, land use, natural systems, governance, and mobility.

Non-Motorized Transportation Report Released:

This report highlights the major findings of CMAP's analysis of non-motorized transportation infrastructure, mode share, and policy in the region. It is divided into four sections: safety for pedestrians and bicyclists, trends in bicycling, trends in walking and the pedestrian environment, and an estimate of the walkability of different parts of the region.

KDOT Long Range Transportation Plan Update

The update to the Kane County Long Range Transportation Plan continues and the next step is collecting feedback from various committees who are connected to the transportation network. The first two of four planning and prioritization workshops were conducted with the KKCOM Transportation Policy Committee on October 19th and the KKCOM Bicycle and Pedestrian Committee on October 25th. Attendees used smart phones and other devices to answer questions on a polling website, which provided the results in real time and participated in a hands-on map exercise where they identified areas of concern using post-it notes placed on large maps.

B. Council of Mayors Executive Committee Report

Mayor Schielke provided the report. The Council of Mayors Executive Committee met on October 24, 2017. IDOT provided a Local Roads update, information about STP projects, and about the January 2018 letting, which is expected to obligate over \$60 million worth of projects.

CMAP staff distributed a summary of the STP - Locally Programmed expenditure report noting the region obligated approximately \$121 million in federal fiscal year 2017.

The new STP agreement was signed on October 11, 2017 with the addition of distribution smoothing and a slower increase of the shared fund as agreed to by the Council of Mayors and the city of Chicago. The next steps in the process were discussed, including the selection of the Chairman and Vice Chairs as the Council of Mayors representatives to the project selection committee. The committee will meet and begin develop an active program management system that should be in place by September 30, 2018. The committee will also be developing a project selection methodology for the shared fund. Staff will work concurrently with councils and the city to ensure continued implementation of the existing program.

RTA staff presented an overview of the 2018-2023 RTA Strategic Plan to the committee. The adoption of the RTA Strategic Plan is expected in 2018. Strategies to assist municipalities in the future implementation of ON TO 2050 were also presented. The Municipal Capacity Strategy Paper will be published in mid-November. The meeting schedule for 2018 was approved.

The next meeting is scheduled for January 23, 2017.

C. STP Program Distribution and Active Program Management Agreement

Kane/Kendall County Council of Mayors Full Council Meeting Minutes November 28, 2017 Page 4

Chairman Schielke described the STP program changes earlier in the meeting and assured everyone that the local villages and cities are being represented at the table. Jennifer Becker pointed out the STP memo and signed agreement in the packet which provide details regarding the STP funding allocation changes.

D. Surface Transportation Program Update

Marilin Solomon gave the report. She explained an update to item #13 on the STP report, the Sugar Grove Bliss and IL 47 project that happened after the reports were printed. She asked for the local agencies to review the letting dates in the report and provide updates or a more reasonable date so IDOT has the most current information. All kickoff meetings must be scheduled through the Planning Liaisons (PLs). Mayor Schielke thanked IDOT for working on the new STP funding agreement and keeping projects moving forward during difficult times.

E. CMAP Report

Kama Dobbs gave the report. CMAP is beginning the process for the next FHWA/FTA Federal Certification Review. They look at what is working well at CMAP and what might need work. The STP funding allocation procedure change was initiated as a result of the last certification review. There is a public meeting on Tuesday, December 5th from 3:00-5:00 at the CMAP office. You are also welcome to contact John Donovan or Tony Greep with comments. Kama will provide their contact information. Jennifer Becker added that KKCOM staff will be attending and anyone can give staff comments to share at the public meeting.

F. Transportation Improvement Program Update

Metra Report: Demetri Skoufis provided the report. Through September 2017, for the past 12 months, passenger trips on the BNSF are up 0.4%, UP- West up 0.8% and MD-West down 3.1%. System wide, passenger trips are down 1.3%. January through September 2017, NSF is operating at 95.2% on-time, UP-West 94.5%, and MD-West 96.1%. System wide, it is 96.1%, which is 32 consecutive months of on-time performance of at least 95%, which is the goal and industry standard.

The contract was awarded for the Fox River bridge on the MD-West line, also known as Z100. Metra received a \$14M TIGER grant for the project and it is expected to take three years. Senator Duckworth attended a media event on November 17th and she helped Metra in securing the TIGER funding. Metra is able to start work now using their own forces to ready the area and the contractor will begin work in the near future.

The UP-West Third Main Rail project is making progress. The contract for the east segment was awarded and work will begin soon. The west segment through West Chicago and Geneva will begin later and should go out for bid in second quarter of 2018. There was an open house in September and a presentation to Geneva's City Council with updated information in November.

There is a \$45M budget shortfall for 2018. \$15M is related to a drop in funding and the remaining \$30M is increases related to labor, materials, and Positive Train Control (PTC) costs. The unfunded but mandated PTC has an annual maintenance cost of \$20M which will affect the budget for years to come. To make up for the shortfall, there are planned service modifications, capital spending reductions, and other efficiencies that will help bring down costs. A fare increase was approved by the board and that funding will be used to rehabilitate cars internally, which saves money and time compared to sending them out for rehab. Many cars in the fleet are 60 years old and they are cutting costs where they can. If anyone is interested in a tour of the facility where the cars and locomotives are rehabilitated, contact Demetri.

President Skillman asked about advertising on trains to generate income. Demetri said they have a contract with Clear Channel for ads in the vestibules, modesty panels, train wraps, and some stations. Some communities have ordinances which to not permit ads at the stations. Mayor Schielke asked about the bridge over the Fox River at Route 31. Demetri explained that the original plan for the third track was to have it on the south side for the entire east segment, but due to wetlands, it was moved to the north and will switch to the south for that bridge. They will use the exiting piers in the river for the new track; the exiting bridge will remain and new one-track bridge will be constructed. There was discussion of the budget problems and how deeper service cuts will hurt everyone.

IDOT D3 Local Report

Tom Magolan provided the report. He highlighted projects in District 3, including work on IL 47. Work in the southern part of Kendall County is complete, work continues north. Work on US 34 east of Eldamain Road is being pushed back to 2020. See the report in the agenda packet for details on all District 3 projects.

Bridge allotments should be released in late December or early January. The state is considering a call for Safe Routs to School projects, but it is unclear on the timing.

The FY2019 Truck Access Route Program awards should be announced this week.

Chapter 5 of the BLRS Manual should be updated this week with new information for the Qualification Based Selection for Engineering and Professional Services. Also, many BLRS forms have been updated to be fillable PDF documents. Carl Schoedel asked how the \$300M shortfall has affected District 3. Tom explained that the cuts were announced after the multi-year program was published. \$250M of the amount was taken from IDOT and there is \$19M taken out of 2018 funding. They are not addressing the shortfall for 2019 until they start programming for next year. Mayor Schielke asked everyone to reach out to the state representatives

Kane/Kendall County Council of Mayors Full Council Meeting Minutes November 28, 2017 Page 5

and tell them what the state cuts to IDOT do to our communities and how it hurts everyone. Tom agreed and Mayor Schielke said IDOT is doing the best they can and have remained professional throughout the budget problems.

RTA Report

Andy Plummer provided the report. He said the budget hearings for the \$3B operating budget started today. There is positive news – the red/purple line modernization project is moving forward, CTA rail ridership is up, Metra is working hard on keeping the fleet intact, and Pace is adding special services on freeways and arterials.

Andy highlighted the Strategic Plan flyer in the agenda packet, including how the RTA has the lowest cost per passenger mile compared to its peers and the capital funding per capita is half that of New York City. There is a public hearing on December 12th as part of the Strategic Plan approval process. He stressed that the value of transit is that it helps the value of land around those services and they have worked closely with communities on Transit Oriented Development projects. Andy explained that the way people behave is changing and it is important to provide different services and partner with new agencies to stay competitive. With people shopping online more, it has an impact on sales tax revenue which goes to the RTA and ridership. Mayor Schielke commended the RTA on their work and talked about how convenient the Bus on Shoulder program is for those going to O'Hare or downtown from Elgin.

Kane County Report

Carl Schoedel provided the report. Kane County will lose \$465K annually as part of the budget cuts. This will add up over time and said that Kendall County has the same situation. The Bliss Road bridge over Blackberry Creek is open to traffic. The Longmeadow Parkway project is making progress. The next section should be open before Christmas despite all the challenges this year – bumble bee, budget shutdown, and shortage of signal poles due to hurricanes. A temporary signal will be used at Randall until a permanent one can be acquired and installed. The next two sections were on the November letting, section B2 on the west side of the river to IL 31 and section D on the east side of the river. There are five parcels left to acquire for section C, which is the bridge. Mayor Schielke said he is happy this is moving forward and the County was able to work through the opposition for many years. He said residents will appreciate it in the future. President Skillman said Carpentersville manufacturers are supportive as well as the village president of Algonquin.

Kendall County Report

Fran Klaas gave the report. He said he understands how long projects can take – the centerline for the Eldamain Road bridge was recorded 20 years ago. Section A of the Eldamain corridor/bridge project let in September and they had a pre-construction meeting the day before. The Council provided \$2.5M of STP funding for the project.

V. Other Business / Announcements

A. The Kane County Long Range Transportation Plan Input polling exercise was not completed due to time constraints. Mayor Schielke talked about long range planning and how he keeps hearing that millennials do not drive. When at CMAP, he explains that so many students drive to Batavia High School it causes congestion twice a day for at least 45 minutes. Other mayors and presidents agree with him and have the same issues. He continues to advise CMAP that not all communities in the region are like Chicago or the inner suburbs.

VI. Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Council is tentatively scheduled for April 2018

VII. Adjournment

A motion was made to adjourn by Tony Speciale and seconded by Carl Schoedel. The meeting was adjourned by unanimous consent at 10:55 a.m.